The Environment, Climate Change and Market Populist Politics¹

Mark Winfield York University

Highlights

- First Ford government was marked by an unprecedented period of retrenchment in environmental and climate change policy in Ontario.
- The Ford government's behaviour to environmental matters is best understood as an expression of its wider 'market populist' approach to governance and policy. The government has tended to react to problems only once they manifest themselves in obvious ways, rather than anticipating potential problems and taking action to prevent them from occurring. Issues like the environment and climate change are fundamentally about preventative action, and are likely to do poorly under such a policy model.
- Public and civil society voices have been aggressively marginalized in policy-making under the Ford government. The voices of incumbent actors, particularly from the land development, energy, and resource extraction industries have dominated.
- The environment and especially the climate change issue appear to poll differently in Ontario when viewed through a federal vs. provincial lens. This may provide scope for greater federal assertiveness in response to provincial inaction.
- The province continues to face significant environmental challenges, including the impacts of a changing climate. The province is on track to see significant increases in greenhouse gas emissions, particularly from the electricity sector. Long-standing issues related to air and water pollution, and losses of biological diversity, and of natural heritage and prime agricultural lands to resource extraction and urban development continue to worsen.

¹ The author wishes to thank MES/JD students Mikaela Kyle and Peter Hillson for their contributions to the development of this chapter.

Introduction

The election of a Progressive Conservative (PC) government led by Premier Doug Ford in June 2018, was followed by an unprecedented break from the trajectories that had defined, with the exception of the 1995-2000 'common sense revolution' period of the Harris government, the province's approach to environmental issues throughout the post-Second World War era.

The 1945-2018 period had been characterized by the development of an increasingly sophisticated legal and institutional framework for managing the environmental challenges facing the province. That process, although at times painfully incremental, had demonstrated a capacity to respond to major new issues like the pollution of the Great Lakes, acid rain, smog, and most recently, a changing climate. These developments were accompanied by a gradual strengthening of mechanisms for public participation, transparency, and accountability in governmental decision-making, including the adoption of an *Environmental Assessment Act* in 1975, an *Environmental Bill of Rights* in 1994, major reforms to the land-use planning process in 1995 and again in 2006, and legislation to curb 'strategic lawsuits against public participation' (SLAPPs) in 2015.¹ There were also efforts to link responses on the environment and climate change to the wider economic transitions taking place in the province, notably under the NDP government led by Bob Rae (1990-1995) and the Liberal McGuinty and Wynne governments (2003-2018).²

By comparison the first (2018-2022) Ford government was a period of extraordinary retrenchment, affecting virtually every dimension of the province's approach to environmental issues, and turning the institutional and legislative clock back, in some cases, to the immediate post-war era. The prospects for progress on the environment and climate change under a re-elected Ford government are at best unclear.

The chapter gives an overview of the developments around environmental policy during the first Ford government. Included with this is a contextual discussion of the approaches of the preceding administrations, with a focus on the latter stages of the Liberal government led by Premier Kathleen Wynne. The chapter positions the Ford government's behaviour around environmental issues in the wider context of its overall approaches to governance. It also places the Ford government within the broader historical patterns seen in environmental policy in the province. Earlier work has highlighted the importance of intersections of public salience of environmental issues, and the ideational and discursive orientations of successive governments in understanding their environmental policy choices.³ The chapter asks whether Ford's "market populism"⁴ constitutes a new dimension of political discourse in Ontario, and examines its potential implications for the future of environmental policy in the province.

For the purposes of the chapter environmental policy is defined broadly. It encompasses not only the traditional dimensions of air and water pollution, and water resource and waste management, but also includes more systemic issues like smog, and climate change that require wider linkages to land-use, transportation, resource development and energy policies. In the context of the more expansive concepts of sustainable development and sustainability,⁵ growing attention is being given to the distributional justice aspects of environmental policies, particularly the impacts of pollution and climate change on marginalized communities.⁶ Reconciliation with Indigenous peoples is an increasingly central question in Canada and Ontario, particularly around natural resources development,⁷ although it is beyond the scope of this chapter to explore these issues fully.

Background and context

As noted in the introduction, overall direction of environmental policy in Ontario in the post-Second World War period had been one of a (at times painfully) gradual upwards trajectory, beginning with the creation of Conservation Authorities and the Ontario Water Resources Commission in the 1940s and 50s, through the creation of a provincial Ministry of the Environment in 1971, and the adoption of an *Environmental Assessment Act* in 1975.⁸ The pace of change accelerated significantly during the 1985-1987 Peterson/Rae Liberal/NDP minority government period, with major strengthenings of the province's approach to environmental law enforcement, environmental assessments of

major projects, acid rain, municipal waste management and industrial water pollution.⁹ The 1990-1995 NDP Rae government saw the adoption of extensive reforms to the land-use planning process, enactment of an *Environmental Bill of Rights*, completion of the Municipal-Industrial Strategy for Abatement (MISA) industrial water pollution regulation program, and major changes to the regulation of mine closure and forest management. The period also witnessed the first formal steps towards a strategy to respond to the emerging issue of climate change.¹⁰

The first Harris government (1995-1999) operating under the auspices of the PC's avowedly neo-liberal 'common sense revolution' platform was defined, in contrast, by an unprecedented period of retrenchment. This applied both in terms of the institutional capacity (i.e. budgets) of environmental and natural resource management agencies, and regulatory regimes, especially around land-use planning, mining and natural resources. Efforts to restructure the electricity sector coincided with major failures within Ontario Hydro's nuclear fleet, leading to a large run-up of coal-fired generation with an accompanying increase in air pollution and smog related incidents in southern Ontario.¹¹ The combination of large-scale budget cuts to environmental agencies and government's anti-'red tape' orientation culminated in the May 2000 Walkerton drinking water disaster in which 7 died and nearly 3,000 became seriously ill.¹²

The Walkerton disaster and resulting judicial inquiry, along with continuing challenges with the electricity sector, marked the beginning of the end for the Harris government, with Harris himself resigning as Premier in 2002. Dalton McGuinty arrived as leader of a new majority Liberal government in 2003, in part on the basis of a very strong environmental platform.¹³ This included commitments to phase-out of coal-fired electricity by 2007 (ultimately completed in 2013), and major reforms to the land-use planning process. The planning reforms were largely implemented by the end of 2006, including the creation of the Greater Golden Horseshoe (GGH) Greenbelt and Growth Plans, the latter emphasizing 'smart' growth and 'complete' communities.¹⁴

The 2008 global financial crisis would prompt the most significant effort seen so far to integrate environmental and economic strategy in the form of the 2009 *Green Economy and Green Energy Act* (GEA). The act provided for the subsidization, through

a Feed-in-Tariff (FIT) program, and accelerated approval of renewable energy projects. The legislation and a number of other initiatives were successful in prompting a major wave of renewable energy development in the province. Approximately 5400MW of wind and 2600MW of solar PV capacity were installed from a starting point of near zero between 2006 and 2018,¹⁵ amounting to more than four times the electricity generating capacity of the Sir Adam Beck facilities at Niagara Falls. At the same time, these developments became the focus of growing and ultimately politically fatal controversies over rising electricity costs.¹⁶

Kathleen Wynne succeeded Dalton McGuinty as Liberal party leader and premier in February 2013. Wynne arrived with a limited environmental platform beyond the completion of the phase-out of coal-fired electricity. In response to the growing controversies over electricity costs, the acquisition of new renewable energy projects began to be run down under the GEA. High-cost commitments to refurbish the Bruce and Darlington nuclear facilities, and 'life-extend' the Pickering facility continued, along with an implicit reliance on natural gas-fired generation to make up the required electricity supplies during the nuclear refurbishment period.¹⁷

Climate change would emerge as the central environmental focus of the Wynne government following its unexpected majority government victory in the 2014 election. The province would adopt of a fairly comprehensive Climate Change Action Plan (CCAP) in 2017.¹⁸ This included participation in a greenhouse gas (GHG) emission cap and trade system with Quebec and California. The system required both industrial emitters of GHGs and the distributors of consumer transportation and heating fuels (e.g. gasoline and natural gas) to purchase emission allowances to cover their emissions. The charges on heating and transportation fuels were passed on to consumers, functioning as a de facto carbon price on these products.

Following the model being adopted in Quebec and by the NDP Notley government in Alberta, revenues from the auction of emission permits under the cap-and-trade system were to be invested, among other things, in energy efficiency retrofits for buildings and the electrification of transportation. There was a strong focus on the adoption of electric vehicles and their associated charging infrastructure, and public transit.

In an Ontario context, where industrial emissions had already fallen substantially, largely as a result of economic restructuring, and with the phase-out of coal-fired electricity, this overall approach made a great deal of sense. Buildings and transportation were projected to be the largest sources of growth in greenhouse gas emissions in the province. Both sectors involve long-lived investments and infrastructures and are relatively insensitive in the short-term to price signals. They are therefore likely to require substantial public investment, to achieve emissions reductions within the timescales envisioned in the CCAP, and through Canada's commitments under the 2015 United Nations Paris Climate Change Agreement.¹⁹

The province's actions on climate change had national significance as well. Ontario is Canada's second largest source GHG emissions after Alberta.²⁰ The province's agreement to move forward with Quebec on a carbon pricing system, along with the existing carbon tax system in British Columbia and arrival of the Notley government in Alberta in 2015, played central roles in ability of the new federal government, led by Justin Trudeau, to develop the 2016 Pan-Canadian Framework (PCF) for Climate Change and Green Growth. The PCF had buy-in from all provinces except Saskatchewan. The framework laid the groundwork for a 'backstop' federal carbon pricing regime to be applied in provinces that did not develop carbon price at the point of its planned introduction on April 1, 2019 by virtue of the existence of its cap and trade regime.

The emerging challenge for the Wynne government was that the climate change issue seemed to play differently with the public at the national and provincial levels. While climate change polled strongly at the national level,²² reflecting the issue's international profile and the poor performance of the 2006-2015 Conservative Harper federal government on the question, it registered weakly with Ontario voters as a provincial issue. By the fall of 2016 only 4 per cent of respondents identified it as the most important provincial concern. What was registering with Ontario voters was the question of rising hydro rates.²³ That development, perhaps more than any other, would prove fatal for the Liberal government.

Electricity costs had begun to rise in the aftermath of the 2003 election. The situation reflected a realization that after a period of relative neglect during the Harris government's experiments with marketizing the province's hydro system, nearly 80 percent of the system's generating assets would need to be replaced or refurbished over the following 20 years. As shown in Figure XX-1, electricity prices nearly doubled between 2003 and 2017. Although often blamed on the impact of the Green Energy Act FIT program, the increased costs actually reflected the impact of a series of major capital investments in the system. These included the partial refurbishments of the Bruce and Pickering nuclear facilities, the construction of new gas-fired generating facilities to help with the phase-out of coal-fired generation, and the upgrading of electricity transmission and distribution grids, as well as new renewable energy projects under the GEA and other initiatives. The rate increases were particularly acute in rural areas served by the Hydro One transmission and distribution utility.²⁴

Figure XX-1. Average Global Adjustment vs. Average Market Electricity Price (2009-2019)²⁵



In response the Wynne government introduced a 'Fair Hydro Plan,' in March 2017. The plan was intended to deliver an immediate 25 per cent cut in hydro rates. This was achieved by a combination of removing the provincial portion of the HST from Hydro bills and refinancing long-term investments.²⁶ The estimated cost of the plan to future consumers and taxpayers in lost revenues and financing costs was placed at \$45 billion.²⁷ Taken as a whole, Liberal period defined by some major initiatives on the environment, notably the 2006 GGH Greenbelt Plan and planning reforms, the 2013 phase-out of coal-fired electricity, major developments around renewable energy and energy efficiency, and the 2017 Climate Change Action Plan and GHG cap and trade system. At the same time, these initiatives were 'balanced' by strong moves in conventionally managerial and facilitative directions. The post-2008 period in particular was defined by a strongly deregulatory 'Open for Business' theme, picking up in part on elements left over from the Common Sense Revolution' period. Despite the initiatives around renewable energy and energy efficiency, the place of nuclear energy as the dominant component of the province's electricity system was emphatically re-affirmed and major investments made in new natural gas-fired generation. The 'Ring of Fire' mineral deposit emerged as the centrepiece of the province's development plans for the north, despite its implications for the environment and the interests of Indigenous peoples. Fiscal restraint remained a central theme, prompting in part the partial sale of the Hydro One electricity transmission and distribution utility.²⁸

The 2018 election and the Ford 'revolution'

Despite its enormous cost, the Fair Hydro Plan made no difference in the outcome of the June 2018 provincial election, which saw the Liberals go down to an historic defeat, replaced by a majority PC government led by Doug Ford. The Ford government arrived on the basis of a relatively thin platform focussed on cutting taxes, particularly the carbon 'tax,' and hydro rates.²⁹

What followed was the most significant period of retrenchment in environmental and climate policy of the post-war period. Although in contrast to the 'Common Sense Revolution' period major budget cuts to provincial agencies were avoided, virtually every other dimension of the province's legislative, regulatory and institutional framework for managing environmental issues was affected.

The government moved to dismantle the previous government's climate change strategy almost immediately upon taking office.³⁰ The GHG emission cap and trade

system was terminated, along with initiatives related to electric vehicles, building retrofits, industry, and climate change adaptation that would have been funded through the estimated \$3 billion in revenues the system would have generated over the first three years of its existence.³¹ The province then joined with Alberta and Saskatchewan in challenging the constitutional basis of the federal government's 'backstop' carbon pricing system. Without a provincial cap and trade regime, that system now applied to Ontario. The provincial challenges ultimately ended in a decisive loss before the Supreme Court of Canada.³² An attempt to require that gas stations apply stickers to their pumps indicating the impact of the federal carbon price on gasoline prices ended in an embarrassing fiasco. The initiative was ruled to be unconstitutional, and the stickers failed to stay attached to the pumps.³³

With respect to electricity, the government moved to cancel the final tranche of renewable energy projects under development. This amounted to more than 700 projects, most of them small scale and community-based. The total cost of the cancellations ultimately exceeded \$230 million.³⁴ The province's largely successful strategy on energy efficiency was terminated the following year,³⁵ and the requirement that the province develop any long-term energy plans at all quietly ended.³⁶

One of the Ford government's most significant areas of activity was with respect to land-use planning. Although the government had to retreat repeatedly in the face of municipal and public opposition to efforts to open the GGH Greenbelt to development, provincial planning rules were extensively re-written in favour of development interests.³⁷ The use of Ministerial Zoning Orders (MZOs) and similar instruments to override local planning decisions and rules became commonplace, again almost exclusively in response to industry demands for higher-intensity development.³⁸ The authority of Conservation Authorities within the planning process was significantly constrained, even in relation to areas subject to flooding or other hazards.³⁹

The province's moves with respect to land-use planning were accompanied by an aggressive push for the expansion of the provincial highway network, particularly within the GTA. Many of these projects, like the Vaughan to Milton 413 Highway and Highway 404 to 400 Bradford Bypass, revived concepts originally proposed under the Harris

government, and subsequently rejected as unnecessary and likely to induce additional automobile-dependent urban sprawl.⁴⁰ New transit projects were also pushed forward aggressively, although many, like the Ontario line in Toronto, seemed poorly conceived and politically motivated.⁴¹ Protections for endangered species were significantly weakened, particularly with respect to resource development.⁴²

On pollution related issues, the province's toxics use reduction legislation was repealed.⁴³ The MISA regulatory framework for controlling industrial water pollution, initiated under the Peterson government and completed by Bob Rae's administration, was dismantled. The regime was effectively returned to the 1960s and 70's approach of negotiating discharge limits on a facility-by-facility basis. Rules around agricultural pollution of drinking water sources, particularly nutrients (e.g. fertilizer and manure), which had been a key factor in the Walkerton disaster, were weakened.⁴⁴ As a final touch the province's previously independent Environmental Commissioner's office, created through the 1994 *Environmental Bill of Rights*, was folded into that of the Auditor General.⁴⁵

The government's agenda continued, and in many ways accelerated, under the cover of the COVID-19 pandemic and subsequent recovery efforts. One of the government's first moves in response to the pandemic was to suspend the application of the *Environmental Bill of Rights* notice and comment requirements regarding changes to environmental laws, regulations, policies and approvals.⁴⁶ The application of the province's environmental assessment process, mandatory for public sector projects since its establishment by the Davis government in 1975, was made discretionary, and the content of the assessment process significantly weakened.⁴⁷ Broad powers were given to provincial agencies, most notably the provincial transit agency Metrolinx,⁴⁸ allowing them to override any potential objections to their projects and effectively giving them the authority to approve their own undertakings. Legislation adopted in the run-up to the 2022 election sought to further marginalize the roles of local governments in planning matters, and to eliminate public consultation requirements in the planning process as 'red tape.'⁴⁹

A "Made in Ontario" Environment Plan⁵⁰ was released at the end of 2018. The plan was motivated in large part by the government's desire to stave off the application of the 'backstop' federal carbon price to Ontario. Although relying on an ill-defined incentive system in place of a carbon pricing system, the plan did include a number of interesting elements. These related to climate change adaptation, linkages between land-use planning, transportation and climate change, distributed energy resources (e.g. renewables and energy storage), and community energy and climate change planning. However, virtually nothing was done to implement the plan.⁵¹

The federal backstop carbon pricing regime was implemented in the province in April 2019. A distribution-level carbon levy applied to heating and transportation fuels, and an output-based pricing system (OBPS) applied to industrial emissions.⁵² Ontario was granted an "equivalency" exemption from the OBPS for industrial emissions at the beginning of 2022 on the basis of its own emission standards, although these were widely regarded as substantially weaker than the federal backstop requirements.⁵³

In the final months prior to the 2022 election the government did begin to take a interest in the 'greening' of the steel sector,⁵⁴ and in the electric vehicle (EV) and battery supply chains.⁵⁵ These developments, likely the products of international developments within the steel and auto industries themselves, seemed to indicate some recognition that a wider global economic shift in the direction of decarbonization is taking place, and that Ontario was at risk of losing what remained of its manufacturing sector if it didn't respond in some way.

These types of developments however, remained sporadic and reactive. In sectors like mining⁵⁶ and hydrogen,⁵⁷ the government's initiatives relied heavily on the input of industry lobbyists, with little evidence of external thought or critical analysis. The Critical Minerals Strategy, for example, released in the spring of 2022, was criticized for largely ignoring its implications for Indigenous Peoples and their rights.⁵⁸ The potential consequences for climate change of a major industrial development in the province's boreal region, part of one of the world's most significant carbon sinks and storage sites, were also overlooked.⁵⁹ There remained no movement in key areas like renewable

energy, and certainly no wider vision for Ontario's role in a low-carbon economic transition.

Understanding the Ford government's approach to the environment

The Ford government's record on environmental issues is best understood as an extension of its wider approach to governance. It was observed that the government's agendas seemed driven by "instinct more than ideology."⁶⁰ The government came to power with little vision for what a provincial government should do other than cut taxes, 'red tape' and hydro rates. It struggled when confronted with more complex problems that required the province to play a more active role. The resulting governance model was fundamentally reactive, and grounded in relatively short-term perspectives.⁶¹ The government tended to act once situations reached a crisis stage, rather than identifying potential problems and taking action to prevent them. The pattern was especially evident in the government's hesitant responses to the COVID-19 pandemic.⁶² There, it tended to react to the waves of COVID-19 infections rather than anticipating them and taking measures to minimize their impacts,⁶³ even when given clear and consistent scientific advice⁶⁴ to do so.

Issues like the environment and climate change are destined to do poorly under such a governance model. The reports of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change⁶⁵ and federal⁶⁶ and provincial environmental commissioners,⁶⁷ are constant reminders that these issues require taking action now to avoid more serious problems in the future.

This fundamentally reactive model of governance was combined with a tendency to accept uncritically whatever business lobbyists with the necessary access asked the government to do. This was evident in the province's approaches to COVID-19,⁶⁸ housing and infrastructure,⁶⁹ mining,⁷⁰gravel pits and quarries,⁷¹ energy⁷² and long-term care.⁷³ The overall decision-making model that emerged seemed based on connections⁷⁴ and political whim.⁷⁵ The voices of the public, civil society organizations, and even those of local governments and the provincial public service were aggressively marginalized.

All of this was in sharp contrast to the rules, evidence, and public input-based approaches that the structures that emerged throughout the post-war period, like the *Planning Act, Environmental Assessment Act* and *Environmental Bill of Rights*, were intended to establish. It in part explains the government's behaviour towards these frameworks, which has, at times bordered on the authoritarian in its approaches to dealing with local governments, particularly around governance⁷⁶ and planning and infrastructure issues.

The Ford government and the dynamics of environmental policy

In previous work around understanding the behaviour of provincial governments in relation to environmental issues the author found it helpful to employ a modified version of the institutional-ideological policy model used by Bruce Doern and Glenn Toner in their landmark 1982 study on the National Energy Program.⁷⁷ The approach is based on an analytical framework of four basic categories of variables: the institutional context within which policy is being made; the underlying normative assumptions about both the role of the state in general and the specific policy issues in question; the underlying physical and economic landscape conditions defining the context in which policy debates occur; and the roles of non-state actors and forces, such as interest groups, public opinion, and the media.⁷⁸

Although the institutional framework and economic circumstances within which successive Ontario governments have operated have provided key contextual elements to the narrative, the key drivers in terms of understanding government behaviour in Ontario regarding the environment have generally been found within the other two categories of variables. The first relates to societal factors and forces—specifically, the public salience of environmental issues as apparent in public opinion polling and the level of media and legislative opposition attention given to environmental issues. It has been long recognized that governments increase their levels of activity in the environmental field when public concern is high, and that policy activity is likely to stall or even reverse when concern is low. Levels of public concern for environmental issues have historically tended to be cyclical, characterized by relatively short periods of very high concern, and longer periods of relatively low concern. More recent national polling,

from the mid-2010s onwards, has tended to show more consistently high levels of concern, with a particularly strong focus on climate change.⁷⁹ However, concern for the environment in Ontario as a provincial issue has consistently polled lower than as seen in national-level polls.⁸⁰

The second key variable relates to the government of the day's normative assumptions about the role of the provincial state. Historically, in Ontario's case, these assumptions could be broadly organized into three categories. Managerial and facilitative governments have tended to focus on measures that they perceive as being necessary to facilitate economic growth and development (understood in conventional terms of industrialization, resource extraction and processing and urbanization), but have not sought to expand the role of the state beyond these roles unless politically or practically necessary. The managerial/facilitative governments have envisioned a more directive role for the state in shaping the province's economy and society. Such an approach was evident during the Peterson minority period and the first half of the NDP Rae government. Finally neo-liberal governments have sought to minimize state interference with the market, as epitomized by the Harris 'revolution.'

Earlier analyses⁸¹ had concluded that the combination of public salience of environmental issues and the normative orientation of the government of the day provides the strongest predictor of a government's likely behaviour toward environmental issues. As shown in Figure XX-2, all six potential combinations of public concern and government orientation had been seen in the post-war era in Ontario. At one end of the spectrum the combination of low public salience and a neo-liberal government produced the major environmental policy retrenchments of the 'common sense revolution.' At the other end, the combination of high levels of public attention and relatively activist governments resulted in periods of high policy activity and innovation, exemplified by the minority Peterson government and the first half of the Rae administration. Historically the dominant combination in Ontario has been one of relatively low public salience of environmental issues and facilitative and managerially oriented governments. The result has tended to be patterns of incremental policy progress, with an emphasis on achieving a "balance" between progressive and conventional themes. Such an approach became particularly pronounced under the McGuinty and Wynne governments, with the pursuit of, at times, deeply contradictory directions of transitional strategies around the environment and climate change on one hand, and highly conventional, if not almost neo-liberal, pathways on the other.

The arrival and apparent political success of the Ford government seems to have introduced a new dimension on ideational/discursive spectrum of Ontario politics, one that might be termed "market populism."⁸² In practice this seems to combine a relatively neo-liberal policy approach, with a populist focus on reducing costs to consumers (e.g. taxes, hydro rates) in the short term. The approach reframes in populist terms traditionally neo-liberal economic goals such as a reduction in the size of the state and deregulation of the economy. These are then branded as what "real Ontarians" want. Slogans such as "open for business" and "respecting taxpayers" suggest a direct connection between policies that favour minimal government interference and personal economic prosperity. They imply that anything beyond minimal governments failed to show.

In the run-up to the 2022 provincial election the Ford government added a new form of post-pandemic activism to its "market populism." This has focused on further cutting red tape and increased spending to 'Get it done"⁸³ in terms of housing, highway and transit construction. Whether the projects being "done," such as the 413 Highway,⁸⁴ actually made sense was a secondary question. At the same time, a populist focus on short-term affordability through moves such as a promised gas-tax cut⁸⁵ and the removal of road tolls⁸⁶ and vehicle licencing fees,⁸⁷ responded well to public concerns⁸⁸ over rising living costs.

In the context of the analytical frame outlined above and shown in Figure XX-2, the Ford period would be defined by a combination of low to middling public salience of

environmental issues, and a "market populist" approach to governance. The policy results are similar to those seen with the neo-liberal/low salience combination, although in some ways more extreme - significant retrenchment, and a near total reliance on established economic interests for policy input. Where the government has felt the need to act on environmental issues, this has largely been in response to pressures from the affected industries themselves (e.g. steel and EVs), or in the case of the 2018 Made-in Ontario Environment Plan, the federal initiatives around carbon pricing.

Discursive	Activist/progressiv	Managerial/facilitativ	Neo-liberal	Market/Authoritaria
orientation	е	е		n Populist
Public Salience of	Policy outputs	Policy outputs	Policy outputs	Policy Outputs
Issue:	High policy activity.	Bipolar high- profile	Reactive. High profile	Reactive. High profile but
	Exploration of environment-	environmental initiatives matched with major	but one-off initiatives.	symbolic one-off initiatives.
High	economy relationship.	countervailing moves in	Maintenance of core policy	Responsiveness to some industry
	Disruption of traditionally dominant policy	conventional directions.	path.	pressures for transitions.
	relationships.	Policy driven by		Maintenance of core policy path.
		political management as		
		opposed to		Examples
	Examples	reflection on conventional		None to date. Likely similar to
		economic model.		neo-Liberal
	Peterson (accord period)			responses
	Rae (Part I)		Examples	
		Examples	Harris post- Walkerton	
		Peterson (majority)		
		McGuinty (Ist mandate)	Eves	
Public Salience of	Policy outputs	Policy outputs	Policy outputs	Policy outputs
Issue:				

Figure XX-2: Discursive Orientation and Public Salience of Environmental Issues

Low	Follow-through on existing initiatives. Few new initiatives. Examples Rae (Part II)	Incremental responses to crises (physical or political). Mitigation of impacts of conventional economic development models.	Retrenchment Environment unimportant. Reinforcemen t of traditionally dominant policy relationships.	Extreme Retrenchment. Environment unimportant. Near total reliance on established economic interests for policy input. Exclusion of civil society, local governments and public service
	Wynne – Climate Change	The "dynasty" Davis (1975-84) McGuinty (2 nd /3 rd mandate) Wynne (except climate change)	Examples Miller Harris 'Common Sense Revolution' period (1995- 2000)	<u>Examples</u> Ford (1 st mandate)

The behaviour of a "market populist" government in response to higher levels of public concern, potentially prompted by climate change-related extreme weather events or another form of environmental or Walkerton-like public health disaster is difficult to predict. High-profile but symbolic gestures are likely, but substantive changes in direction seem unlikely except where there is pressure from the affected industries themselves. The government's responses to the COVID-19 pandemic, may be instructive in this sense. There, despite the extremely poor performance of for-profit long-term care facilities in the pandemic, such facilities have emerged the primary beneficiaries of the government's investments in the sector.⁸⁹

Conclusions and paths forward

The 2022 provincial election ended with a strengthened PC majority, although on the basis of an historically low voter turnout. All three major opposition parties (NDP, Liberal and Green) had presented platforms including detailed provisions around the environment and climate change.⁹⁰ There was substantial and sustained coverage in the mainstream media of environmental issues through the campaign, particularly the

implications of the 413 Highway project⁹¹ and climate change⁹² more generally as well. The environment was consistently identified in media commentary as an area of vulnerability for the PC government.⁹³ The government, in response, presented nothing new on environmental issues, and retained its steadfast commitments to infrastructure, particularly, highway construction.

The election outcome, in this context, was deeply distressing to those concerned about the environment and climate change, particularly the apparent failure of these issues to connect with the provincial electorate.⁹⁴ Whether the outcome signals a true re-alignment of the norms in Ontario politics, or is a product of COVID-induced political exhaustion on the part of an electorate presented with underwhelming alternatives remains an open question.

That said, one of the defining features of the environment as a public policy issue is its fundamental grounding in biophysical reality. Environmental issues do not go away just because a government chooses to ignore them. In Ontario's case, the province is now on track to see major increases in greenhouse gas emissions, particularly from the electricity sector.⁹⁵ The impacts of a changing climate are likely to become more and more apparent in the form of extreme weather events, flooding, forest fires, extended ranges of disease vectors, and cyanobacteria blooms.⁹⁶ Long-standing issues related to air and water pollution, and losses of biological diversity, natural heritage and prime agricultural lands to resource extraction and urban development continue to worsen,⁹⁷ and in many cases seem likely accelerate, as a result of the decisions made by the first Ford government.

The responses of a re-elected Ford government to these kinds of developments remains an unknown. As noted earlier, the government's past behaviour does not inspire confidence about its ability to change direction substantively even the face of obvious policy failures, particularly in dealing with relatively complex issues like the environment and climate change. It has not been a government that sees its role as leading societal transformations in directions like sustainability and decarbonization.

An important variable in the post-2022-election environment may be the behaviour of the federal Liberal government towards its Ontario counterpart. As noted

earlier, environmental issues, particularly climate change, appear to poll differently in Ontario when seen by voters from a federal⁹⁸ as opposed to provincial perspective.⁹⁹ This dynamic was reflected in the relative success of parties favouring climate action in Ontario in the September 2021 federal election, where the Liberals, NDP, and Greens obtained 78, 6, and 1 seat(s) respectively, versus 37 for the Conservatives.

So far, the legal battle of carbon pricing notwithstanding, the federal government has been relatively accommodating of the Ford government's behaviour around environmental issues. It has allowed the province an exemption from the federal OBPS for industrial GHG emissions on the basis of a weaker provincial system. It was reluctantly drawn into conducting a federal environmental impact assessment of 413 Highway project, and declined to conduct a similar review of the Bradford Bypass project.¹⁰⁰ It has been silent so far on the implications of the province's current increasingly carbon intense trajectory in the electricity sector despite a federal commitment to a net-zero national electricity grid by 2035.¹⁰¹ If the federal government has any serious hope of achieving its GHG emission reduction targets, it is likely to have to take a more assertive approach to dealing with Ontario. How it responds to the Ford government's renewed mandate remains an unknown.

A renewed Ford government may yet surprise on climate change and the environment. There were glimmers of hope in its late-stage interest in 'greening' the steel industry, electric vehicle manufacturing, and decarbonizing¹⁰² the electricity sector. But without a wider vision than has been seen so far, perhaps aided by some constructive pressure from Ottawa, the province faces another four lost years for the environment, climate change and the health and safety of its residents.

Discussion Questions

- What do you see as the most important environmental problem facing Ontario?
- How can advocates of action on the environment and climate change advance these issues with a 'market populist' government like that led by Doug Ford?

- What role should the federal government play in environmental and climate change policy in Ontario?
- How can the voices of marginalized communities, including Indigenous peoples, be strengthened in the environmental policy-making process.

¹ Protection of Public Participation Act, 2015, SO 2015, c. 23

² See M.Winfield, Blue-Green Province: The Environment and the Political Economy of Ontario (Vancouver: UBC Press 2012); Winfield, M., "Environmental Policy: Greening the Province from the Dynasty to Wynne" in J.Malloy and C.Collier eds., *Government and Politics of Ontario* 6th Ed. (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2016); and Winfield, M., and Kaiser, K., "Ontario and Climate Change," for J. Onusko and D. Anastakis, eds., *Ontario Since Confederation: A Reader* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press for publication 2022).

³ Winfield, *Blue-Green Province*, Figures 1.4. and 8.1.

⁴ M.Winfield and P.Hillson "Understanding Doug Ford's Political durability." *Policy Options*, May 24, 2022.

⁵ Maybe reference M.Winfield, S.Hill and J.Gaede, "Introduction" *Sustainable Energy Transitions for Canada: Challenges and Opportunities* (In development, UBC Press, 2023).

⁶ D.Scott, "What is Environmental Justice?" Osgoode Legal Studies Research Paper Series 2014 <u>http://digitalcommons.osgoode.yorku.ca/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1003&context=olsrps</u>

⁷ Indigenous Corporate Training, "What Reconciliation is and what it is not." August 18, 2018, <u>https://www.ictinc.ca/blog/what-reconciliation-is-and-what-it-is-not</u>.

⁸ Winfield, *Blue-Green*, Chapter 2.

⁹ Winfield, *Blue-Green*, Chapter 3.

¹⁰ Winfield, Blue-Green, Chapter 4

¹¹ Winfield, *Blue-Green*, Chapter 5.

¹² The Hon. D. O'Connor *Report of the Walkerton Inquiry (2 Volumes)* (Toronto: Queen's Printer, 2002).

¹³ Ontario Liberal Party, *Growing Strong Communities: The Ontario Liberal Plan for Clean, Safe Communities that Work* (Toronto: Ontario Liberal Party 2003).

¹⁴ See L.A. Sandberg, G.R. Wekerle, and L. Gilbert, *The Oak Ridges Moraine Battles: Development, Sprawl, and Nature Conservation in the Toronto Region* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2013). https://www.ieso.ca/en/Learn/Ontario-Supply-Mix/Ontario-Energy-Capacity.

¹⁵ Independent Electricity System Operator (IESO) "Ontario's Energy Capacity" accessed June 1, 2002

¹⁶ MacWhirter, R., and M.Winfield, "The Search for Sustainability in Ontario Electricity Policy." in G.Albo and R.MacDermid eds., *Divided Province:* Ontario Politics in the Age of Neoliberalism (Kingston/Montreal: Queens-McGill University Press 2019)

¹⁷ MacWhirter and Winfield, "The Search for Sustainability."

¹⁸ Ontario, *Climate Change Action Plan* (Toronto: Queen's Printer, 2017).

¹⁹ Winfield and Kaiser "Ontario and Climate Change."

²⁰ Government of Canada, "Greenhouse gas emissions by territory," <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-</u> <u>climate-change/services/environmental-indicators/greenhouse-gas-emissions.html</u>.

²¹ D.Macdonald and M.Winfield "Federalism and Canadian Climate Change Policy" for G.Skogstad and H.Bakvis, eds., *Canadian Federalism* (4th ed) (Toronto: Oxford University Press 2020).

²² CBC News, "Vote Compass: Economy and environment rate as top issues," September 10, 2015.

https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/vote-compass-canada-election-2015-issues-canadians-1.3222945.

²³ Nanos Research (2016). "Hydro Rates are the Top Issue For Ontarians; PCs Lead and Wynne Takes an Image Hit." November. <u>https://nanos.co/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/2016-Ontario-OMNI-Populated-Report-with-tabs-R.pdf</u>.

²⁴ MacWhirter and Winfield, "The search for sustainability."

²⁵ Independent Electricity System Operator (IESO) *Price Overview: Global Adjustment* <u>http://ieso.ca/power-data/price-overview/global-adjustment</u>, (2020).

²⁶ Office of the Premier (2017), "Ontario Cutting Electricity Bills by 25 Per Cent: System Restructuring Delivers Lasting Relief to Households across Province" *News Release*. March 2.

²⁷ Auditor General of Ontario (2017) *Special Report: The Fair Hydro Plan: Concerns about Fiscal Transparency, Accountability and Value for Money*. Toronto: Queen's Printer.

²⁸ Winfield, "Greening the province."

²⁹ Progressive Conservative Party of Ontario (2018) *Plan for the People*. Toronto; PC Ontario Party.

³⁰ The Canadian Press, "Ontario government officially kills cap-and-trade climate plan," *CBC News* October 31, 2018 <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/ontario-officially-ends-cap-and-trade-1.4885872</u>

³¹ Financial Accountability Office, *Cap and Trade: A Financial Review of the Decision to Cancel the Cap and Trade Program* (Toronto: FAO, 2018) <u>https://www.fao-on.org/en/blog/publications/cap-and-trade-ending</u>

³² Supreme Court of Canada *References re Greenhouse Gas Pollution Pricing Act* 2021 SCC 11, March 25, 2021, https://www.scc-csc.ca/case-dossier/cb/2021/38663-38781-39116-eng.aspx.

³³ R.Benzie, "Doug Ford's government abandons unconstitutional gas-pump stickers that railed against federal carbon pricing," *The Toronto Star*, September 20, 2020.

https://www.thestar.com/politics/provincial/2020/09/30/doug-fords-government-abandons-unconstitutional-gaspump-stickers-that-railed-against-federal-carbon-pricing.html

³⁴ M.Crawley, "Doug Ford government spent \$231M to scrap green energy projects," *CBC News*, November 19, 2019. <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/doug-ford-green-energy-wind-turbines-cancelled-230-million-1.5364815</u>

³⁵ K. Ramlakhan, "Ford government cancels electricity conservation programs" *CBC News*, March 24, 2019, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/ford-government-cancels-energy-electricity-efficient-programs-centralizing-1.5069318</u>

 ³⁶ Environmental Registry of Ontario, "Removing the timing requirements for releasing Ontario's next long-term energy plan by revoking Ontario Regulation 355/17" November 20, 2020, https://ero.ontario.ca/notice/019-2149.
³⁷ S.Novakovic, "Ontario's Growth Plan Changes: The End of Smart Growth?" Urban Toronto, January 22, 2019. https://urbantoronto.ca/news/2019/01/ontarios-growth-plan-changes-end-smart-growth

³⁸ B. Hristova "MZOs have been a trump card for the Ford government — here's why it's a serious Ontario election issue," *CBC News* March 31, 2022, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/hamilton/mzo-election-2022-1.6399276</u>
³⁹ Toronto Region Conservation Authority, "TRCA Calls for the Immediate Removal of Schedule 6 from Bill 229," *News Release*, December 4, 2020, <u>https://trca.ca/news/trca-calls-for-immediate-removal-of-schedule-6-from-bill-229/</u>

⁴⁰ R.Patrick Jones," Ford government plan to build new GTA highways imperils emissions targets, critics say," *CBC News*, November 6, 2021. <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/highway-413-carbon-emissions-1.6238421</u>

⁴¹ G.Gormick, "There is still time to stop the Ontario Line," *The Toronto Star*, August 25, 2021; See also M. Siemiatycki and D.Fagan, *Transit in the Greater Toronto Area: How to Get Back on the Rails* (Toronto: University of Toronto, 2019) <u>https://tspace.library.utoronto.ca/bitstream/1807/96710/1/Perspectives-26-Siemiatycki-Fagan-</u> Transit-GTA-October-2019.pdf.

⁴² Ontario Nature, Re: ERO ERO-013-5033 Review of the Endangered Species Act 2007, May 18, 2019, <u>https://ontarionature.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/ERO-013-5033-ESA-May-18-2019.pdf</u>

⁴³ A.Persico, "Ontario's decision to repeal 'ineffective' Toxics Reduction Act kills voluntary reduction program," *Toronto.com*, March 8, 2022. <u>https://www.toronto.com/news/ontarios-decision-to-repeal-ineffective-toxics-</u>reduction-act-kills-voluntary-reduction-program/article d0d982d3-dabe-5b02-9e2e-bc245818769c.html

⁴⁴ M.Winfield, "Ford government endangers gains on water quality," *The Hamilton Spectator*, June 28, 2021. <u>https://www.thespec.com/opinion/contributors/2021/06/28/ford-government-endangers-gains-on-water-guality.html</u>.

⁴⁵ M.Winfield, F.Moola, and S.Colla, "Scrapping environmental watchdog is like shooting the messenger," *The Conversation*, November 22, 2018, <u>https://theconversation.com/scrapping-environmental-watchdog-is-like-shooting-the-messenger-107345</u>

⁴⁶ M.Kyle, *Covid-19 in Ontario: An Opportunity to Degrade Environmental Law and Policy* (Toronto: MES/JD Major Paper, Sustainable Energy Initiative, York University, 2021) <u>https://sei.info.yorku.ca/files/2021/06/Mikaela-Kyle-Major-Paper-Final-Version.pdf?x60126</u>.

⁴⁷ R.Lindgren, "Concerns raised about Ontario's environmental assessment changes," *The Lawyers' Daily*, August 20, 2020 <u>https://www.thelawyersdaily.ca/articles/20592/concerns-raised-about-ontario-s-environmental-assessment-changes</u>.

⁴⁸ See the Building Transit Faster Act, 2020, S.O. 2020, c. 12

⁴⁹ Re: Bill 109 The More Homes for Everyone Act, see T.Moro, "Ontario legislation to cut housing red tape is 'bad planning': Hamilton mayor," *The Hamilton Spectator*, April 9, 2022, <u>https://www.thespec.com/news/hamilton-region/2022/04/09/ontario-hamilton-housing-legislation.html</u>

⁵⁰ Government of Ontario *A Made-in-Ontario Environment Plan* (Toronto: Queen's Printer 2018) <u>https://www.ontario.ca/page/made-in-ontario-environment-plan</u>.

⁵¹ Auditor General of Ontario, *Follow-up on Value-for-Money Audit: Climate Change: Ontario's Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions* (Toronto: November 2021)

https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en21/ENV_FU_PAC_ClimateChange_en21.pdf. ⁵² Canada, "How carbon pricing works," <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/services/climate-</u>

change/pricing-pollution-how-it-will-work/putting-price-on-carbon-pollution.html, accessed June 17, 2022. ⁵³ Green Economy Law, "Fed Govt Accepts Ontario Emission Performance Standard as Satisfying Pollution Pricing Law," October 2, 2020, <u>https://www.greeneconomylaw.com/blog/fed-govt-accepts-ontario-emission-</u> performance-standard-as-satisfying-pollution-pricing-law

⁵⁴ M.Crawley, "Ford government eyes 'green steel' as way to catch up on cutting carbon emissions" *CBC News* February 17, 2022. <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/ontario-climate-change-steel-co2-greenhouse-gas-</u> emissions-1.6353814.

⁵⁵ J.Mcdiarmid, "Ontario to invest \$131.6 million in electric vehicle manufacturing, but vague on how to increase demand," *Canada's National Observer*, March 16, 2022,

https://www.nationalobserver.com/2022/03/16/news/ontario-invest-1316-million-electric-vehicle-manufacturing-vague-how.

⁵⁶ J.Mcdiarmid "Ontario wants to boost mining exploration, development with 5-year plan," *Canada's National Observer*, March 18, 2022, <u>https://www.nationalobserver.com/2022/03/18/news/ontario-wants-boost-mining-exploration-development-5-year-plan</u>.

⁵⁷ C.Maynes, "Weak Ontario hydrogen strategy mirrors industry wish list," *The Energy Mix* April 13, 2022, <u>https://www.theenergymix.com/2022/04/13/weak-ontario-hydrogen-strategy-mirrors-industry-wish-list/</u>.

⁵⁸ H.Kitching, "Ontario makes big promises with critical minerals plans but First Nations advocates remain concerned," *CBC News* March 18, 2022, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/thunder-bay/critical-minerals-strategy-first-nation-concerns-1.6389154</u>.

⁵⁹ J.Wilt, "The battle for the 'breathing lands': Ontario's Ring of Fire and the fate of its carbon-rich peatlands," *The Narwal*, July 11, 2020, <u>https://thenarwhal.ca/ring-of-fire-ontario-peatlands-carbon-climate/</u>.

⁶¹ M.Winfield, "The Doug Ford doctrine: Short-term gain for long-term pain," *The Conversation*, April 28, 2019, <u>https://theconversation.com/the-doug-ford-doctrine-short-term-gain-for-long-term-pain-116131</u>.

⁶² M.Winfield, "How Ontario can recover from Doug Ford's COVID-19 governance disaster," *The Conversation*, April 27, 2021, <u>https://theconversation.com/how-ontario-can-recover-from-doug-fords-covid-19-governance-disaster-159783</u>.

⁶³ R.Urback, "Ontario's COVID-19 strategy: waiting for catastrophe, then enacting preventative measures," *The Globe and Mail*, April 13, 2021, <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-ontarios-covid-19-strategy-waiting-for-catastrophe-then-enacting/</u>.

⁶⁴ The Canadian Press, "Ontario science table to publish new COVID-19 projections today," *The Toronto Star*. March 17, 2022, <u>https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2022/03/17/ontario-science-table-to-publish-new-covid-19-projections-today.html</u>.

⁶⁵ Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, (Geneva: IPCC, 2022) <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg2/</u>.

⁶⁶ Commissioner for the Environment and Sustainable Development, *Lessons Learned from Canada's Record on Climate Change* (Ottawa: Office of the Auditor General of Canada, 2021), <u>https://www.oag-bvg.gc.ca/internet/English/parl_cesd_202111_05_e_43898.html</u>.

⁶⁷ Auditor General of Ontario, "Climate Change: Ontario's Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions." ⁶⁸ R.Warnica, "Did lobbyists influence Doug Ford's COVID-19 decisions?," *The Toronto Star*, July 15, 2021, <u>https://www.thestar.com/business/2021/07/15/did-lobbyists-influence-doug-fords-covid-19-decisions-read-the-</u> <u>exclusive-star-series.html</u>.

⁶⁹ J.Gray, "Ford government to rewrite Toronto's development plans to allow taller buildings in more of midtown, downtown," *The Globe and Mail*, June 6, 2019, <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-ford-government-to-majorly-revise-toronto-development-plans-and-allow/</u>; S.Wang, "Ontario issues orders to fast-track developments in Richmond Hill, Markham amid rising criticism," *The Richmond Hill Liberal*, April 19, 2022, <u>https://www.thestar.com/local-richmond-hill/news/2022/04/15/ontario-issues-orders-to-fast-track-</u>

developments-in-richmond-hill-markham-amid-rising-criticism.html.

⁷⁰ H.Kitching, "Ontario makes big promises with critical minerals plans but First Nations advocates remain concerned."

⁷¹ P.Duhatshek, "Province's plans to change gravel pit rules could harm local water, natural areas: report," *CBC News*, October 19, 2019, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/kitchener-waterloo/province-s-plans-to-change-gravel-pit-rules-could-harm-local-water-natural-areas-report-1.5338478</u>.

⁷² M.Winfield, "Cleaning up Ontario's hydro mess," *Policy Options,* January 15, 2021, https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/january-2021/cleaning-up-ontarios-hydro-mess/.

⁷³ M.Chown Oved, K.Wallace, E.Tubb, "Doug Ford is spending billions to expand nursing home chains with some of

the worst COVID-19 death rates," *The Toronto Star*, May 27, 2022 <u>https://www.thestar.com/news/investigations/2022/05/27/doug-ford-is-spending-billions-to-expand-nursing-</u> home-chains-with-some-of-the-worst-covid-19-death-rates.html.

⁷⁴ S.Buist, N.Javed and E. McIntosh "Friends with benefits? An inside look at the money, power and influence behind the Ford government's push to build Highway 413," *The Toronto Star* April 10, 2021,

https://www.thestar.com/news/investigations/2021/04/03/ford-friends-with-benefits-an-inside-look-at-the-money-power-and-influence-behind-the-push-to-build-highway-413.html.

⁷⁵ The Toronto Star (Editorial) "Ford's change to development rules is a massive overreach," March 8, 2021, <u>https://www.thestar.com/opinion/editorials/2021/03/08/fords-change-to-development-rules-is-a-massive-overreach.html</u>.

⁷⁶ J.Pagliaro and R.Ferguson, "Ford plans to invoke notwithstanding clause for first time in province's history and will call back legislature on Bill 5," *The Toronto Star*, September 12, 2018. <u>https://www.thestar.com/news/toronto-election/2018/09/10/superior-court-judge-strikes-down-legislation-cutting-the-size-of-toronto-city-council.html</u>.

⁶⁰ S.Levitz, "Doug Ford's first term as premier was upended by a pandemic. Will his response earn him an encore?," *The Toronto Star*, May 4, 2022, <u>https://www.thestar.com/politics/provincial/2022/05/04/this-is-who-he-is-doug-ford-offers-ontario-another-four-years-of-what-he-promised.html</u>.

⁷⁷ G. Bruce Doern and Glen Toner, *The Politics of Energy: The Development and Implementation of the National Energy Program* (Toronto: Methuen, 1985); see also L. Pal, "The Accidental Theorist," in *Policy: From Ideas to Implementation*, ed. G. Toner, L.A. Pal, and M.J. Prince (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2010), 39–58.

⁷⁸ For a detailed discussion of this approach, see Winfield, *Blue-Green Province*, 3–9.

⁷⁹ See, for example, Nanos Research, "Concern about jobs/the economy and environment on the rise Nanos Weekly Tracking, ending May 6, 2022", <u>https://nanos.co/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Political-Package-2022-05-06-FR-HDd52.pdf</u>. See also CBC News, "Vote Compass: Economy and environment rate as top issues," September 10, 2015.

⁸⁰ Nanos, "Ontarians view investing in healthcare as the most important priority for the new government of Ontario; healthcare remains the top issue of concern." May 31, 2022. <u>https://nanos.co/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/2022-2156-CTV-CP4-ELXN-ON-Tracking-Report-Wave-5-Issue-Populated-WITH-TABS.pdf</u>
⁸¹ Winfield, *Blue-Green Province*.

⁸² Winfield and Hillson, "Explaining Doug Ford's political durability." See also P.Hillson, *Diagnosing Doug Ford's Durability: The Discourse and Political Economy of Right-Wing Populist Environmental Politics in Ontario* (Toronto: MES/JD Major Paper, Faculty of Environmental and Urban Change, York University, 2022) https://sei.info.yorku.ca/files/2022/04/PH-FINAL-MRP.pdf?x60126.

⁸³ PC Ontario Party, "ONLY DOUG FORD AND THE ONTARIO PC PARTY WILL GET IT DONE", Accessed June 2, 2022, https://ontariopc.ca/only-doug-ford-and-the-ontario-pc-party-will-get-it-done/

⁸⁴ E.McIntosh, "Everything you need to know about Doug Ford's controversial plans for new highways in Ontario," *The Narwal*, November 8, 2021, <u>https://thenarwhal.ca/highway-413-bradford-bypass-explainer/</u>.

⁸⁵ CBC News, "Ontario government to introduce legislation to cut gas, fuel taxes," April 4, 2022, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/ontario-gas-tax-1.6407385</u>.

⁸⁶ The Canadian Press, "Ontario is ending tolls on 2 Toronto-area highways this spring," *CBC News*, February 18, 2022, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/highway-412-418-tolls-ending-1.6357066</u>.

⁸⁷ CBC News, "Ontario to scrap vehicle licence renewal fees, requirement for stickers," February 22, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/ontario-vehicle-licence-renewal-1.6359951.

⁸⁸ Earnscliffe Strategies, "ON-Election polling: tracking Ontario voters' shifting support," May 4, 2022, <u>https://earnscliffe.ca/insight/on-election-polling-tracking-ontario-voters-shifting-support-2/</u>.

⁸⁹ Oved, Wallace, Tubb, "Doug Ford is spending billions to expand nursing home chains with some of the worst COVID-19 death rates."

⁹⁰ Mark Winfield, "Ontario Election 2022: Summary of the PC, Liberal, NDP and Green Platforms on Climate and Energy Issues," *Blog Entry*, May 19, 2022, <u>https://marksw.blog.yorku.ca/2022/05/19/ontario-election-2022-</u>summary-of-the-pc-liberal-ndp-and-green-platforms-on-climate-and-energy-issues/.

⁹¹ O.Moore, "The construction of Highway 413 would negatively impact the environment, not help it, say scientific researchers," *The Globe and Mail*, May 27, 2022, <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/politics/article-highway-413-environmental-impact-ontario/</u>.

⁹² M.Chown Oved and J.Lornic, "Ontario energy grid emissions set to skyrocket 400% as Ford government cranks up the gas," *The Toronto Star*, May 9, 2022, <u>https://www.thestar.com/business/2022/05/09/ontario-energy-grid-</u> <u>emissions-set-to-skyrocket-400-as-ford-government-forced-to-crank-up-the-gas.html</u>.

⁹³ The Toronto Star (Editorial), "Driving in the wrong direction," *The Toronto Star*, May 14, 2022.

⁹⁴ M.Beer, "Electoral Rout: Ontario Climate Hawks Look to Next Steps and Ford Surges to Second Majority" *The Energy Mix*, June 3, 2022, <u>https://www.theenergymix.com/2022/06/03/electoral-rout-ontario-climate-hawks-look-to-next-steps-as-ford-surges-to-second-majority-</u>

government/?utm source=The+Energy+Mix&utm campaign=bf8cafeb08-

TEM_RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_dc146fb5ca-bf8cafeb08-509993085.

⁹⁵ Mark Winfield and Colleen Kaiser, "Ontario on track to see major increases in greenhouse gas emissions," *The Hamilton Spectator*, December 19, 2021, <u>https://www.thespec.com/opinion/contributors/2021/12/19/ontario-on-</u>track-to-see-major-increases-in-greenhouse-gas-emissions.html.

⁹⁶ ECO, Facing Climate Change: 2016 Greenhouse Gas Progress Report (Toronto: ECO 2016)
http://docs.assets.eco.on.ca/reports/climate-change/2016/2016-Annual-GHG-Report-EN.pdf
⁹⁷ Auditor General of Ontario, "Conserving the Natural Environment with Protected Areas," (Toronto: Auditor General, 2020),

https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/ENV_conservingthenaturalenvironment_en 20.pdf.

⁹⁸ Abacus Data, "Abacus Election Bulletin: Climate change and reducing carbon emissions," September 4, 2021, <u>https://abacusdata.ca/climate-change-and-carbon-emissions/</u> - climate change and environment ranked 3rd in federal priorities.

⁹⁹ Abacus Data, "Final Abacus Data Poll: Ontario PCs lead by 13 as they head towards another majority government," June 1, 2022, <u>https://abacusdata.ca/june-1-final-ontario-poll-abacus-data/</u> - climate change and environment ranked 7th among provincial priorities.

¹⁰⁰ McIntosh, "Everything you need to know."

¹⁰¹ Environment and Climate Change Canada, "Canada launches consultations on a Clean Electricity Standard to achieve a net-zero emissions grid by 2035," *New Release*, March 15, 2022,

https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/news/2022/03/canada-launches-consultations-on-aclean-electricity-standard-to-achieve-a-net-zero-emissions-grid-by-2035.html.

¹⁰² Ontario Clean Air Alliance, "'I am never happy until we hit 100%' – Premier Doug Ford" *Blog Post* May 17, 2022, <u>https://www.cleanairalliance.org/i-am-never-happy-until-we-hit-100-premier-doug-ford/</u>.